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The recently enacted CARES Act has exposed glaring problems in
the U.S. system of money and payments. Delayed stimulus
payments are costly for struggling families and for the
economy as a whole. Unfortunately, the United States has one
of the slowest payment systems in the developed world. On top
of that, millions of Americans don’t have bank accounts. They
must receive their stimulus dollars as physical checks, which
are slow to arrive and often costly to convert into cash.

Growing awareness of these systemic defects has stimulated
renewed interest in public sector solutions. When Democrats in
the U.S. House of Representatives released their proposed
stimulus legislation in March, they included a provision
giving people the option to receive their stimulus as “Digital
Dollars” through a new system of “FedAccounts” maintained at
the Federal Reserve. While this provision didn’t make it into
the ultimate legislation, Senator Sherrod Brown, ranking
member on the Senate Banking Committee, later introduced
separate legislation “to allow everyone to set up a digital
dollar wallet, called a FedAccount.” Maxine Waters, chair of
the House Financial Services Committee, did the same. And
Representatives Rashida Tlaib and Pramila Jayapal included

similar language in recently proposed legislation.

These proposals intersect with and complement proposals to
implement postal banking as a way of serving un- and
underbanked households. As these debates unfold in the United
States, other central banks, including the Bank of China, are
preparing to release their own central bank digital currencies
(CBDCs) in the coming months.

In this roundtable, we invite participants to comment on these
public-sector initiatives and what they mean for the future of
money. Should the Federal Reserve issue a digital dollar,
available to the general public? What problem would it solve
or mitigate, and what new problems and risks would it create?
Should central bank digital currencies take the form of
“accounts” or should they try to emulate digital “tokens”? Can
and should a FedAccount program be linked to or even merged
with a postal banking initiative? Does maintaining the U.S.
dollar’s status as the dominant global currency hinge on
launching a digital dollar?
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In 1989 the Board of Governors of the Federal Reserve System
came out against the “basic banking” legislation that Congress
was then considering, which would have required U.S. banks to
offer no-frills transaction accounts at cost to all
Americans.[1] While the Board “share[d] the belief that
banking services should be widely available to all,” it
doubted that there was really a problem to begin with. Lowincome households might just have difficulties managing bank
accounts and might distrust banks and prefer dealing with
alternative payment service providers, it noted. “The Board
does not believe that enough of a problem has been
demonstrated to justify sweeping legislation.”[2]
But even granting that there was a problem, the Fed said, the
proposed solution was wrongheaded. “[A]s a general matter, we
question whether it is wise for the government to mandate the
services that financial institutions must provide.”[3] A
mandate to serve low-income households with basic banking
services might “stifle innovation and experimentation,” it
warned. “The Board believes that voluntary efforts by
financial institutions will continue to be successful in
meeting many of the concerns that have been expressed without

the burden and cost that rules and regulations inevitably
impose.”[4]
Thirty years later, those voluntary efforts have not borne
much fruit. Today, 6.5 percent of U.S. households are
unbanked, meaning that no individual in the household has a
bank account.[5] Another 18.7 percent of U.S. households are
underbanked, meaning that, despite having a bank account, they
rely to some degree on expensive nonbank services—such as
nonbank money orders, check cashing, and payday loans—for
payments and other financial needs.[6] These un- and underbanked
households
are
primarily
low-income
and
disproportionately minority.
In contrast to the United States, bank account penetration in
other advanced economies like Canada, France, Germany, Japan,
and the United Kingdom exceeds ninety-nine percent. At least
some of those other jurisdictions achieve universal service
through just the sort of mandate that the Fed opposed back in
1989.[7]
If universal service mandates are off the table, another
possibility is direct public provisioning: a public option for
bank accounts. The United States already has a big public
bank, the Federal Reserve, and it already offers bank accounts
(with trillions of dollars in total balances) and processes
payments between them. These accounts consist of digital
dollars—they are dollar balances maintained as ledger entries
on the Fed’s electronic books. The Fed’s digital dollar
accounts are highly attractive, offering instant payments,
higher interest than ordinary bank accounts, and full
government backing no matter how large the balance, with no
need for deposit insurance. These accounts, however, are
restricted to an exclusive clientele, consisting of banks,
certain other large financial institutions, and certain
governmental entities. Privileged access to these accounts
creates a striking asymmetry at the core of our monetary
framework: government-issued physical currency is an open-

access resource, available to all, but government-issued
digital currency (in the form of central bank accounts) is
not.
This asymmetry is a policy choice—one that appears
increasingly anomalous in the modern digital world. Other
policy choices are available. In particular, Congress could
direct the Fed to make its digital dollar accounts—call them
FedAccounts—available to anyone who wants one. Digital dollars
would be an open-access resource, available to all, just like
the physical dollars that the Fed issues. Why should the
central bank make its physical dollars available to the
general public but restrict its digital dollars to banks?
FedAccounts might offer all the functionality of ordinary bank
transaction accounts—debit cards, ATM access, direct deposit,
online bill payments, online and mobile phone access, and so
forth—but without any fees or minimum-balance requirements.
Moreover, the Fed could partner with the U.S. Postal Service
to serve as a ubiquitous physical branch network to service
these accounts. Thus, FedAccounts could be merged with postal
banking proposals[8] to create a robust public system for
money and payments. The U.S. money-and-payments system would,
in effect, become fully public infrastructure akin to roads,
sidewalks, public libraries and the judicial system.
Opening up access to FedAccounts would have an astonishing
range of benefits, which we describe in detail in a paper
outlining the proposal. It would foster financial inclusion,
bringing millions of households into the mainstream system of
money and payments and lessening their reliance on expensive
and subpar alternatives. It would reduce the likelihood of
future financial crises by “crowding out” unstable deposit
substitutes, which are a major source of financial
instability. It would make the U.S. payment system faster and
more efficient, because all payments between the accounts
would clear in real time. It would improve the transmission of
monetary policy, because the Fed’s interest-rate adjustments

would be transmitted directly to a wide swath of the public
rather than just to banks. The Fed could also conduct direct
“helicopter drops” of money into FedAccounts for emergency
stimulus if necessary.[9] And it would reduce payment system
tolls, because the Fed would not charge interchange fees to
merchants accepting its debit cards.
Over the past few years, central bankers around the world have
become increasingly worried that privately controlled digital
currencies, like Facebook’s Libra, will relegate them to the
sidelines of monetary affairs. To avoid this fate, central
banks have been studying, and in some cases actively pursuing,
issuing digital currencies of their own: so-called central
bank digital currency (CBDC).
The FedAccount system is a CBDC—it is a digital dollar—and it
would be far superior to the CBDC approaches that dominate
current discussions. Most existing proposals portray CBDC as a
sort of disembodied physical currency—a digital “token” that
retains physical currency’s properties of anonymity and direct
peer-to-peer transfer.[10] These proposals typically envision
a closed system of digital “wallets” that is segregated from
the existing system of money and payments and that is based on
distributed ledger technology, like the blockchain technology
that undergirds Bitcoin and (prospectively) Libra.[11] We
question these design features. We do not think that the
Federal Reserve and other central banks should be eager to
facilitate anonymous transfers, which can be used for
terrorist financing, money laundering, tax evasion, and other
illicit activities. Nor is it apparent to us why central banks
should wish to create a segregated, closed system that is
walled off from the mainstream payment system. When it comes
to money and payments, integration and interoperability are
demonstrably better than fragmentation and balkanization. On
top of that, distributed ledger technology, however ingenious
its conception, remains extremely slow and inefficient
compared to centralized ledger systems. For central banks,

these cryptocurrency design features are a needless
distraction.[12] The FedAccount system would be seamlessly
interoperable with the existing system of money and payments
and would rely on low-cost, reliable systems and technologies
that the Federal Reserve has used successfully for decades.
The Federal Reserve should keep it simple. CBDC does not
require new technologies, it merely requires expanding access
to a desirable, proven product that the Federal Reserve
already offers: bank accounts at the central bank. Physical
currency is already an open-access resource; digital dollars
should be as well.
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When it comes to U.S. monetary policy, the Federal Reserve
looms large. But a lesser-known agency also plays an important
role: The Office of the Comptroller of the Currency (“OCC”).
Congress created the OCC in 1863 – fifty years before it set
up the Fed.[1] Congress charged the OCC with chartering,
regulating, and supervising a system of “national banks.”
Today there are 1,200 of these privately-owned federal
instrumentalities. They issue and maintain $15 trillion of
deposit balances, and these balances – not the paper notes
issued by the Fed – make up the vast majority of the U.S.
money supply.
Exactly two years ago, the OCC announced that it would begin
granting new “special purpose” national bank charters to
financial technology (“fintech”) companies that do not issue
or maintain deposit balances. These new national banks would
be exempt from federal regulations governing depository
institutions, while still benefitting from the federal status
national banks enjoy. Thus, they would be entitled to ignore
many state business regulations as well as large portions of
the federal securities laws (from which banks are explicitly
exempt).
In September 2018, the Superintendent of the New York State
Department of Financial Services (“DFS”) challenged the OCC’s
proposed charter in federal court.[2] It argued that a
nondepository national bank was an oxymoron. In October 2019,
the Honorable Victor Marrero agreed, entering judgment in
favor of New York and enjoining the OCC from issuing its
proposed charter. In December, the OCC appealed. The
substantive question presented in the appeal is whether the
OCC has the authority under the National Bank Act (“NBA”) to
charter nondepository national banks.

This week, thirty-three banking law scholars[3] filed a brief
in support of the DFS.[4] The brief – available below – argues
that the OCC has no such authority. It explains that the OCC’s
position is based on a fallacy: that “banking” is just another
word for “lending.” As the amici put it:
Banking involves lending, but mere lending does not
constitute banking. When a bank makes a loan, it posts a
credit in the amount of the loan to the borrower’s deposit
account. It need not have any cash on hand. By contrast,
before a nonbank lender can lend, it must procure cash or its
equivalent. Thus, while nonbank lenders “deal” in money,
“banks do not merely deal in[,] but are actually a source of,
money.” United States v. Philadelphia Nat’l Bank, 374 U.S.
321, 326 (1963) . . . [I]t is for this reason that banks are
subject to strict federal oversight.
A ruling in favor of the OCC would conflate banks’ permissible
activities with their essential activities. While, under
prevailing doctrine, national banks are permitted to engage in
a wide range of financial commerce, the OCC does not have the
power to charter entities that do not augment the money
supply. The OCC’s contrary position contravenes not just the
text and purpose of the NBA, but also the Federal Deposit
Insurance Act, the Bank Holding Company Act, and the Federal
Reserve Act, the last of which it would undermine by giving
nondepository companies that play no role in monetary policy
the ability to participate in selecting six of the nine
members of the Boards of the regional Federal Reserve Banks.
The consequences of a judgment in favor of the OCC would also
extend far beyond money and banking – opening up the
possibility of general business incorporation at the federal
level for much of the financial sector and perhaps large
portions of the nonfinancial sector.
For those who are interested in the case, we have included
links below to other public documents, including an amicus

brief filed by Wharton Professor David Zaring in support of
the OCC’s position and several amicus briefs filed in support
of DFS.
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Commercial banks are, indisputably, at the center of credit
allocation in virtually all modern economies. Astonishingly,
however, it remains controversial exactly how banks expand the
money supply.

According to one view, banks operate as intermediaries who
move money from savers to borrowers. The basic idea is that
banks extend the monetary base by lending out of accumulated
funds in a reiterative way.
In round 1: a bank takes a
deposit, sets aside a reserve, lends on the money; round 2 –
the money lands in another bank, that bank sets aside a
reserve, lends on the money; round 3 – the process repeats.
Money’s operation is effectively multiplied in the economy
because banks transmit funds constantly from (passive) savers
to (active) borrowers, thus distributing money across those
hands.
The system works because savers, who are content to
leave their funds alone, are unlikely to demand more than the
(respective) reserve amounts back from any round.
Banks
balance their flow of funds over time as borrowers repay their
loans.

According to another view, commercial banking activity amounts
to “money creation” rather than the pooling and transmission
of existing funds. Banks fund the loans they make by issuing
deposits (or promises-to-pay in the official unit of account)
that are treated by the wider community as money, not only as
credit. They have, in effect, immediate purchasing power.
The constraint on banks’ lending capacity is not the sum of
previously accumulated funds, but the banks’ ability to clear
obligations owed to other banks against obligations demanded
from other banks. That activity depends on national payments
systems coordinated and stabilized by central banks.

We open this roundtable to proponents of each approach to
banking. We invite them to argue their case, to respond to
one another, and to elaborate the implications that their view
has on matters including the definition of money, the role of
private capital accumulation, the relationship of commercial
banks to central banks, and the behavior of the money supply.
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“[T]he familiar controversy as to how and by whom bankdeposits are ‘created’ is a somewhat unreal one.” So wrote
John Maynard Keynes near the start of his 1930 Treatise on
Money.[i] Keynes asked whether deposit balances can be created
“actively” by banks or only passively by depositors “on their
own initiative.” He thought it was obvious that banks can
create deposit balances actively, albeit only within practical
limits. Keynes acknowledged that active deposit creation—i.e.,
crediting deposit accounts in the process of lending or
investing—tends to “diminish the reserves” of the bank as
newly created balances are “paid away to the customers of
other banks.” He continued:

Practical bankers . . . have drawn from this the conclusion
that for the banking system as a whole the initiative lies
with the depositors, and that the banks can lend no more than
their depositors have previously entrusted to them. But
economists cannot accept this as being the common-sense which
it pretends to be. I will, therefore, endeavor to make
obvious a matter which need not, surely, be obscure.

Keynes went on to explain that, while a bank will experience a
clearing drain when it creates deposits actively, by the same
token the bank “finds itself strengthened whenever the other
banks are actively creating deposits”—that is, it will receive
clearing inflows. He concluded that banks can safely create
deposits on their own initiative “provided that they move
forward in step”:

Every movement forward by an individual bank weakens it, but

every such movement by one of its neighbor banks strengthens
it; so that if all move forward together, no one is weakened
on balance. . . . Each Bank Chairman sitting in his parlour
may regard himself as the passive instrument of outside
forces over which he has no control; yet the “outside forces”
may be nothing but himself and his fellow-chairmen, and
certainly not his depositors.

Kenyes was not alone in conceiving of bank money creation in
this way. Irving Fisher wrote in 1913 that “A bank depositor .
. . has not ordinarily ‘deposited money.’”[ii] And Joseph
Schumpeter wrote in 1954 that “It is much more realistic to
say that banks … create deposits in their act of lending, than
to say that they lend the deposits that have been entrusted to
them.”[iii]

Others have seen these issues somewhat differently. In a
classic 1963 article, James Tobin criticized as “superficial
and irrelevant” the notion that “a bank can make a loan by
‘writing up’ its deposit liabilities.” After all, he wrote,
the new deposit balance stays with the bank only for “a
fleeting moment” because “the borrower pays out the money, and
there is of course no guarantee that any of it stays in the
lending bank.” Though a Keynesian himself, Tobin evidently
didn’t see eye-to-eye with Keynes on this issue. The same goes
for Paul Krugman, who wrote in 2012 that “any individual bank
does, in fact, have to lend out the money it receives in
deposits. Bank loan officers can’t just issue checks out of
thin air; like employees of any financial intermediary, they
must buy assets with funds they have on hand.”

This debate presents itself as a somewhat clinical,
descriptivedebate over banks’ operational mechanics. But it

has always been clear that more was at stake. Tobin in
particular was primarily concerned with issues beyond the
narrow question of bank money-creation mechanics. He sought to
make a bigger, more conceptual point: that “[t]he distinction
between commercial banks and other financial intermediaries
has been too sharply drawn.”
Tobin was promoting what he
called a “new view” that would “blur the sharp traditional
distinctions between money and other assets and between
commercial banks and other financial intermediaries.” His
paper’s title—Commercial Banks as Creators of “Money” (note
the scare quotes around money)—says it all. Paul Krugman was
coming from a similar place in writing a few years ago that
“what banks do” is “not mostly about money creation!”

So what’s going on here is not so much a factual, empirically
resolvable dispute over bank operating mechanics as a deeper
clash between two paradigms. On one side there is an
“intermediation paradigm” which sees banks as being primarily
in the business of “taking funds” from depositors and then
lending them out. The intermediation paradigm, which is where
Tobin and Krugman are obviously coming from, tends to downplay
the distinctions between banks and other financial
institutions. (“‘Banking’ has become virtually synonymous with
financial intermediation,”[iv] writes Richard Posner, in a
typical example from this vein. “I … use the words ‘bank’ and
‘banking’
broadly,
to
encompass
all
financial
intermediaries.”[v]) It also tends to downplay the
significance of the monetary function of bank liabilities.
Anat Admati and Martin Hellwig go so far as to say that the
notion that banks “produce (or create) money … rests on an
abuse of the word ‘money.’”

The intermediation paradigm is grounded, perhaps
unconsciously, in concepts from modern finance, which posits
that a firm’s financing structure is irrelevant to its value,

provided that certain conditions are met. Tobin himself came
to academic fame in part by applying new financial concepts
from portfolio theory to the analysis of money demand.[vi] And
when Krugman wrote that banking is “not mostly about money
creation” he referred to the seminal bank-run model of Diamond
and Dybvig, which is a corporate-finance model in which there
is something called banking but nothing called money. Krugman
has criticized the money paradigm as “banking mysticism,”
opining that banks are really just “a clever but somewhat
dangerous form of financial intermediary.”

On the other side there is a “money paradigm” which tends to
see banks not as takers of funds that are then lent out but
rather as issuers of “funds.” Needless to say, taking and
issuing are opposites. The money paradigm sees banks as an
integral part of the overall monetary framework, a status that
justifies a unique relationship with the state. Within the
bank regulatory literature, the clash between the
intermediation paradigm and the money paradigm shows up in
disputes over the “specialness” (or lack thereof) of
banks.[vii]

Here is my modest contribution to this perennial debate: Just
as the dispute over banks’ operational mechanics isn’t really
an empirical issue, the clash between the intermediation and
money paradigms isn’t really a conceptual issue. It’s
primarily a normative one. What I mean is that the specialness
of banks—or of bank-issued money-claims—is a policy choice.

To see this, just consider a different institutional set-up
from what we have today. Consider the nineteenth century, when
banks’ liabilities consisted mostly of physical notes
(redeemable for specie, i.e. gold or silver coin) rather than
deposit balances. It would be odd to describe such banks as

being in the business of “taking funds” that are then lent
out. Surely holders of bank notes did not typically think of
themselves as having delivered “funds” to the bank in any
meaningful sense. They seldom deposited specie and accepted
bank notes in return; rather, they accepted bank notes as
loans or (more likely) in commerce. Bank notes were obviously
issued by banks quite “actively” (to use Keynes’s word) in the
process of lending or investing. And these claims circulated
as money in a quite literal and conspicuous way. The
intermediation paradigm just isn’t a good conceptual fit here.
And the banking system’s shift from bank note liabilities to
deposit liabilities arguably did not involve any relevant
change in economic substance.[viii]

Or consider a fiat-money-issuing central bank like the Federal
Reserve. Does it “take funds” that are then invested?
Obviously not. Like other modern central banks, the Fed buys
financial assets in exchange for newly created money in the
form of reserve balances which are convertible by their
holders (banks) into physical currency. The Fed obviously
doesn’t need to “get” the “funds” first. Reserve balances are
created at a keystroke in exchange for financial assets.
“Funds” or “money” or “cash” never appears on the asset side
of the Fed’s balance sheet. Its liabilities are funds. The
intermediation paradigm doesn’t work here either, but the
money paradigm obviously does, and this would still be true
even if everyone held their bank account at the Fed.[ix]

So the institutional setup dictates the paradigm fit. And the
institutional setup isn’t a fact of nature; it presents
choices. I agree with Keynes that there’s something “unreal”
about debates over bank money-creation mechanics. Everyone
agrees that banks lend in the first instance by writing up
their liabilities, and everyone agrees that there are
practical limits to this due to clearing drains. But approach

it now from a policy angle. Should we allow free entry into
this business model—the practice of issuing large quantities
of short-term or demandable IOUs, continuously rolled over, to
fund portfolios of financial assets? Historically, AngloAmerican law has recognized this as a sensitive activity and
has sought to legally confine this distinctive funding model
to one or more specially chartered banks, which have then been
required to inhabit a special institutional environment,
operating essentially as franchisees of the state.[x] This
system was understood to be a way of outsourcing money
augmentation, an activity that was thought to raise sensitive
issues of instability, monetary control, and rent capture. And
this always has required entry restriction: specifying the
funding model that is permissible for banks but off-limits for
everyone else.

In recent decades, entry restriction has fallen into disrepair
in U.S. law. True, legally you still need a bank charter to
maintain deposit liabilities. But Congress has not provided a
functional definition of “deposit” for this purpose and
nonbanks issue all sorts of functional substitutes for
deposits on an enormous scale. This is the core of the socalled “shadow banking” problem. Experts define shadow banking
in different ways, but pretty much everyone agrees that heavy
reliance on short-term debt is a big part of it. And this
problem arose in conjunction with the paradigm shift that
Tobin helped spearhead. In an influential 1976 article, The
Soundness of Financial Intermediaries, Robert Clark expressed
deep skepticism that banks’ monetary function had much if
anything to do with their regulation. The article’s title
leaves no doubt as to which paradigm it adopts. Regulators
followed suit. In 1980 the primary federal bank regulator, the
Office of the Comptroller of the Currency (O.C.C.), relaxed
its longstanding policy of granting new charters based on
public convenience and necessity, a franchising approach.[xi]
It concluded instead that “[t]he marketplace normally is the

best regulator of economic activity; and competition allows
the marketplace to function.”[xii] In 1987, as part of a
general deregulatory trend, the O.C.C. declared that it was
moving beyond the “textbook sense” of banking—i.e. the money
paradigm—and toward a “modern concept of banking as funds
intermediation.”[xiii]

The view Tobin had espoused in his 1967 article—his “new view”
that sought to “blur the sharp traditional distinctions …
between
commercial
banks
and
other
financial
intermediaries”—won the day. Conceptual blurring has led to
actual, institutional blurring. The banking system no longer
has a monopoly on money augmentation—this line has not been
policed at all—but nonbank money-augmentation firms turn out
to raise all the same policy problems that banks have always
raised. Money creation has seeped out of the banking system
proper, on a vast scale. In response, our financial regulatory
apparatus has expanded enormously. So has the reach of public
support facilities for the financial sector. As we speak, the
Federal Reserve is supplying below-market funding to Wall
Street dealer firms and hedge funds that rely heavily on
overnight repo funding (a deposit substitute). This is the
inevitable result of failing to police the traditional,
structural institutional boundary that confined money
augmentation to banks.

This, to me, is what is really at stake in debates over bank
money-creation mechanics. It’s not really about the mechanics
themselves; it’s about policy choices. We’re living with the
consequences of a policy choice made circa 1980, one that was
the product of an intellectual revolution. It will take
another intellectual revolution to undo the damage.
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